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HIGHLIGHTS
EUROPE:

Drier weather returned to much of the continent,

allowing fieldwork to resume while promoting winter crop growth.

FSU-WESTERN: Heavy rain with favored reproductive to filling
winter wheat but hampered late summer crop planting.

FSU-EASTERN: Mostly dry weather promoted spring wheat planting
and emergence over northern Kazakhstan and central Russia, while
rainfall benefited irrigated winter wheat in Uzbekistan.

MIDDLE EAST:

Late-season showers lingered over northern crop

areas, benefiting filling winter wheat while boosting irrigation
supplies for summer crops.

SOUTH ASIA:

A tropical cyclone brought heavy showers to eastern

India and likely caused flooding in eastern Bangladesh and
neighboring portions of India, where the amounts were the
highest.
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EAST ASIA:

Dry weather aided wheat maturation on the North China

Plain, while heavy rain continued in southern China.

SOUTHEAST ASIA:

Monsoon showers overspread Thailand, the

Philippines, and other northern environs of the region,
encouraging rice and other summer crop planting.

AUSTRALIA:

Sunny skies in the south and east favored summer crop

harvesting and winter crop planting, while showers in the west
aided winter crop emergence and establishment.

ARGENTINA: Dry weather favored drydown and harvesting of summer
grains, oilseeds, and cotton.

BRAZIL:

Beneficial rain continued in southern corn areas, but

seasonably drier conditions dominated the more northerly
production areas.

MEXICO:

Corn planting progressed as warm, showery weather

prevailed across the southern plateau.

CANADIAN PRAIRIES:

Beneficial rain fell in drought-affected

farming areas of Alberta.
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SOUTHEASTERN CANADA:

Dry albeit cool weather spurred corn and

soybean planting.
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EUROPE:

Drier weather returned to much of the continent,

promoting winter crop development while favoring fieldwork.

A

much-needed respite from recent rain arrived from central France
into southern Poland and the northern Balkans (amounts totaling
less than 10 mm, locally less than 5 mm), allowing small grain
and summer crop sowing to near completion.

Furthermore, the

return of sunny skies was beneficial for reproductive to filling
winter grains and oilseeds.

Dry weather also benefited wheat and

barley maturation and harvesting in Spain.

Nevertheless, several

pockets of moderate to heavy rainfall lingered across Europe.
Showers (10-40 mm) in the United Kingdom maintained adequate to
abundant soil moisture for winter crops and small grains.
Likewise, a slow-moving Mediterranean storm maintained moderate
to heavy rainfall (10-90 mm) from southeastern France into Italy
and the southern Balkans, benefiting vegetative summer crops but
curtailing seasonal fieldwork.

Lastly, 10 to 30 mm of rain

sustained favorable moisture supplies for spring grains from
northern Poland into the Baltic States.

Temperatures for the

week averaged 1 to 4°C below normal, though warmer conditions (up
to 3°C above normal) were noted in Spain and northeastern
England.
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FSU-WESTERN:

Wet weather prevailed over much of the region,

sustaining good to excellent winter crop prospects but curtailing
seasonal fieldwork.

A slow-moving disturbance triggered

widespread showers and thunderstorms — some with large hail and
heavy downpours — from eastern Belarus and northern Ukraine into
western and southern Russia.

Hail was most prominent in central

and southern portions of Russia’s Southern District early in the
period, but impacts on regional crop production were minor, if
any.

In fact, the rain (10-70 mm, locally more) maintained good

to excellent prospects for reproductive to filling winter wheat
in Russia and Ukraine, though late summer crop sowing was slowed
or halted by the locally heavy downpours.
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FSU-EASTERN:

Favorably dry weather in the north contrasted with

additional beneficial rainfall in southern portions of the
region.

Across northern Kazakhstan and neighboring portions of

central Russia, sunny skies and near-normal temperatures promoted
a rapid pace of spring wheat planting.

However, for a second

consecutive week eastern-most portions of the spring wheat belt
tallied heavier showers (10-40 mm), slowing fieldwork but
maintaining adequate to abundant soil moisture for wheat
establishment.

Farther south, heavy showers and thunderstorms

(10-95 mm, locally more) over eastern Uzbekistan and environs
provided supplemental moisture for irrigated winter wheat, which
was in the reproductive to grain-fill stages of development.
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MIDDLE EAST:

Unsettled weather in northern portions of the

region contrasted with seasonably hot, dry conditions across
southern crop areas.

From central and northern Turkey into

northern portions of Iran, widespread light to moderate showers
(2-30 mm, locally more) sustained adequate moisture supplies for
filling winter wheat and barley.

The rain also maintained or

boosted irrigation supplies for warm-season summer crops,
including sunflowers, corn, and cotton.

Across the southern

third of the region, sunny, seasonally hot conditions favored
winter grain harvesting.
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SOUTH ASIA:

Tropical Cyclone Roanu formed off the eastern coast

of India, near Andhra Pradesh, late in the period.

Roanu

followed the coast northward and made landfall in Bangladesh near
the border with Burma by week’s end.

The storm brought in excess

of 200 mm of rainfall along the coast, with amounts declining
rapidly farther inland.

In the vicinity of landfall, rainfall

amounts exceeded 300 mm, with a report of 622 mm in northeastern
India.

Nevertheless, most of the rain had limited impact on

agriculture other than boosting irrigation supplies.

Although,

the deluge in and around Bangladesh likely caused flooding and
localized damage to rice.

Earlier in the period, an area of low

pressure moved across Sri Lanka and proceeded into southeastern
India (Tamil Nadu), bringing torrential rain (200-400 mm) to rice
in Sri Lanka and near the border area of Tamil Nadu and Andhra
Pradesh in India.

The low pressure system brought lesser amounts

to Kerala (25-100 mm, locally more) and Karnataka (10-30 mm).
Farmers in these states are awaiting the onset of monsoon
rainfall (typically occurring in early June) before beginning
widespread rice and other summer crop planting.

Meanwhile, the

remainder of India was seasonably hot and dry, with isolated
showers causing few delays in fieldwork preparations (cotton and
rice planting continued in northern states).
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EAST ASIA:

Dry weather returned to the North China Plain, and

along with seasonably warm conditions, promoted winter wheat
maturation.

However, the conditions reduced soil moisture

reserves for corn and other summer crops that will follow wheat
(wheat is typically harvested in June).

In northeastern China,

early-week rain gave way to dry conditions for the remainder of
the week.

Rainfall amounts were below 10 mm in all but the

easternmost areas where weekly totals were 10 to over 25 mm.

The

dry weather over the majority of the week allowed corn, soybean,
and rice planting to accelerate.

Meanwhile in southern China,

seasonably heavy showers (25-100 mm, locally more) maintained
abundant soil moisture and full irrigation stores for rice and
other summer crops.

However, persistent rainfall in excess of

100 mm across southeastern China has likely resulted in localized
ponding, especially in fields with poor drainage.

Elsewhere in

the region, showers (25-50 mm) kept newly-planted rice well
watered in North Korea and into northwestern South Korea as well
as throughout much of Japan.
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SOUTHEAST ASIA:

Winds veered to the southwest across southern

and western Thailand, signaling the start of the summer monsoon
season.

The onset was 1 to 2 weeks later than the normal start

date (May 6-10).

With the change in winds, rainfall was

widespread and totaled over 50 mm throughout much of Thailand and
into Laos, Cambodia, and parts of northern Vietnam.

The

increased showers encouraged rice, corn, and other summer crop
cultivation, while helping to improve reservoir and other
irrigation stores that are severely low.

In contrast, the summer

rainy season continued to be slow to start in southern Vietnam,
where irrigation supplies remained a concern for summer-grown
rice.

To the east, the summer rainy season appeared to be

underway in the Philippines, with heavy showers (25-50 mm)
reported in nearly all regions.

The showers provided favorable

early-season prospects for summer rice and corn.

Meanwhile,

rainfall (25-100 mm) continued to increase across Malaysia,
boosting soil moisture for drought-stricken oil palm, as seasonal
showers (25-100 mm) continued in oil palm areas of Indonesia.
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AUSTRALIA:

Warm, dry weather persisted in southern Queensland

and northeastern New South Wales, benefiting late summer crop
harvesting and additional winter crop planting.

Similarly, warm,

mostly dry weather (generally less than 5 mm) covered much of
southeastern Australia.

In the wake of last week’s soaking

rains, the warmth and dryness promoted winter crop germination
and emergence and likely encouraged additional sowing.

Elsewhere

in the wheat belt, widespread showers (10-25 mm) overspread
Western Australia late in the week.

The rain maintained adequate

to abundant moisture supplies for wheat, barley, and canola,
aiding emergence and establishment.
Australia averaged near normal.

Temperatures in Western

However, in southern and eastern

Australia temperatures averaged 1 to 3°C above normal,
accelerating early winter grain and oilseed development.
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ARGENTINA:

Dry weather prevailed throughout key central and

northern farming areas, favoring drydown and harvesting of summer
grains, oilseeds, and cotton.

Little to no rain fell from

central sections of Cordoba and Santa Fe northwestward through
Salta; mostly dry weather (rainfall totaling 5 mm or less) also
dominated central Buenos Aires and the lower Parana River Valley
(northern Buenos Aires and nearby locations in Santa Fe and Entre
Rios).

Meanwhile, moderate amounts of rain (greater than 10 mm)

were recorded in the northeast — including northern Entre Rios
and northeastern Santa Fe — and the southwest (La Pampa,
southwestern Buenos Aires, and southern Cordoba).

Weekly

temperatures averaged 2 to 4°C below normal, although freezing
temperatures were confined to southern farming areas of La Pampa
and Buenos Aires.

Highest daytime temperatures for the week

ranged from the middle 10s (degrees C) in La Pampa and Buenos
Aires to the lower and middle 20s in northern farming areas.
According to Argentina’s Ministry of Agriculture, corn and
soybean harvesting was 28 and 65 percent complete, respectively,
as of May 19.

In 2015, corn was 46 percent harvested and

soybeans 89 percent.
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BRAZIL:

Beneficial rain overspread southern corn areas, as

seasonable dryness continued in more northerly production areas.
Rainfall totaled more than 50 mm over large portions of Parana
and Rio Grande do Sul and as much as 25 mm through northern Sao
Paulo and in neighboring sections of Mato Grosso do Sul.

Weekly

average temperatures were near to slightly below normal in the
wettest locations, with nighttime lows falling below 5°C as far
north as Parana on several days.

Daytime highs topping out in

the middle and upper 20s (degrees C) promoted corn growth,
although warmer weather patter would have been welcome.
According to the government of Parana, second-crop corn was
mostly in the filling to mature stage as of May 16, with 75
percent of the crop rated in good condition.

Elsewhere,

seasonably drier conditions continued to dominate much of central
and northeastern Brazil, with the heaviest rainfall (greater than
10 mm) confined to northern Mato Grosso; coastal showers (10-50
mm, locally higher) occurred in Bahia and northern Espirito
Santos.

Weekly temperatures averaged up to 5°C above normal as

high temperatures reached the middle 30s on a daily basis from
central Mato Grosso eastward through western Bahia and Piaui.
The warmth and dryness sustained rapid growth rates of corn and
cotton but additional rain could have benefited later-planted
crops.
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MEXICO:

Warm, showery weather prevailed across the southern

plateau, encouraging corn planting.

Showers were generally

scattered and light, with the heaviest rainfall (greater than 10
mm, with local totals reaching 50 mm) concentrated over the east
(in and around Puebla).

Pockets of locally heavy rain (10-50 mm)

were also scattered across the southeast (Oaxaca to Yucatan) but
rainfall continued to be unseasonably light in southern Veracruz
and in southern summer crop areas of Michoacan and Guerrero.

In

contrast, heavy rain (25 to 100 mm) developed over the northeast,
giving a boost to reservoirs as far south as from Tamaulipas to
eastern Coahuila.

Lighter amounts (10-25 mm) boosted moisture

for sugarcane in the vicinity of northern Veracruz.

Meanwhile,

seasonably drier conditions in the northwest supported harvesting
of winter wheat and corn.

14

CANADIAN PRAIRIES:

Much-needed rain fell in drought-affected

agricultural districts in Alberta, providing timely moisture for
emerging spring grains and oilseeds.

Most areas recorded at

least 10 mm, with more than 25 mm falling in the driest northern
farming areas, including the Peace River Valley and the region
extending from Edmonton to Calgary.

The moisture extended into

Saskatchewan’s western agricultural districts but the remainder
of the Prairies was mostly dry, supporting a continuation of the
rapid planting pace.

Weekly temperatures averaged near normal in

Alberta and 2 to 5°C above normal in Saskatchewan and Manitoba.
Sub-freezing nighttime lows were recorded in many locations,
including traditionally warmer locations of Manitoba and
southeastern Saskatchewan.

Highest daytime temperatures for the

week ranged from the middle 20s (degrees C) in Alberta’s northern
farming areas to the upper 20s elsewhere, spurring rapid
emergence.

According to reports emanating from Canada, planting

continued to advance at an accelerated pace.

For example,

planting of all spring crops was 51 percent complete in
Saskatchewan as of May 16, compared with the 5-year average of 28
percent.
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SOUTHEASTERN CANADA:

Mostly dry weather supported summer crop

planting, although below-normal temperatures slowed germination
of newly-sown crops.

Just a few isolated locations in Ontario

and Quebec reported more than 10 mm of rainfall, although
moisture was likely still sufficient for summer crop germination
as well as development of winter wheat and pastures.

Weekly

average temperatures were 2 to 4°C below normal, with nighttime
lows falling below 0°C in parts of southwestern Ontario, after
the average date of the last spring freeze.

Daytime highs

reached the lower and middle 20s (degrees C) on several days at
week’s end in response to a much-needed warming trend.

According

to the government of Ontario, corn was 85 percent planted as of
May 18; soybeans were reportedly 15 to 20 percent planting,
slowed due to the impacts of the cold weather.
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